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00:00     He was born in Breslau, Germany in February, 1917. 
There were 4 other brothers, his father was a tailor.   Carl 
finished high school in 1933. 
 
00:01     He was the youngest.  His oldest brother, Bruno was 10 
years older than Carl.   The other brothers at home:  Zigbert, 
Herbert and Kurt.  Bruno lived in Hamburg. 
 
00:02     Carl's father and mother were born in Upper Silesia, in 
Polish/ German territory.  His father's family was large. 
 
00:03     He does not remember his maternal grandparents; his 
grandfather died before he was born and his grandmother died when 
he was a young child. 
 
00:04     He went to a Protestant school.   He finished his 
education by graduating in 1933.  The German Jews knew things would 
be bad under Hitler so they sough-- to learn professional skills 
which might help them emigrate. 
 
00:05     Carl learned to be an electrician.   There were laws 
against Jews.  Young Aryan girls could not work for Jews so some 
young Jewish girls became maids for other Jewish families. 
 
00:06     Interracial dating was not allowed.  His brother Herbert 
was dating an Aryan girl and in 1935 both were arrested and 
sentenced to 2 years in prison. After his release he came home but 
the Gestapo came to arrest him shortly thereafter and sent him to 
Buchenwald (November, 1938) 
 
00:07     From 1935-1937 Herbert was in prison.  In 1938, after 
Kristallnacht Jews were being arrested.   Jews were looking to 
emigrate. 
 
00:08     Carl went to his uncle in Hamburg to try to get a 
certificate to go to Argentina.   On weekends he would go to 
Hamburg.  After Kristallnacht the Germans came looking to arrest 
him. 
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00:09     Carl was hiding.  He hicl in his uncle's basement and 
attic and had an escape route prepared.  He hid for a whole week. 
 
00:10     In Breslau his brother came out of Buchenwald. The 
brother, girlfriend and her father, escaped to Holland and then to 
Belgium.  He wrote to Carl and told him to do the same. 
 
00:11     Carl was worried the Nazis would come for him. He planned 
his escape and said goodby to his parents expecting he would never 
see them again. 
 
00:12     He went to Cologne to the Jewish community and was 
directed to go to a border town to Belgium. 
 
00:13     One man there said he thought he knew how to escape. In 
February,  1939, eight people tried to go together through the 
woods.  They had to cross the Siegfried line where the Germans had 
fortified their border. 
 
00:14     They came to barbed wire and walked all night and came 
back in a circle to the German border.  One member of the group 
approached a house and discovered they were in Belgium.  The people 
in the house were smugglers who tock them to Antwerp. 
 
00:15     They got to Antwerp and the Jewish community there helped 
them.  The government then arrested all single persons and sent 
them to a prison camp near the border.   (In response to the 
interviewer's question,  Carl backtracks and describes Breslau) 
There were approximately 12,0000 Orthodox Jews in Breslau. 
 
00:16     Some of the Jews came zfter WWI so there was a large 
Polish-Jewish  community. Carl  belonged  to  Jewish  sports 
associations.  His mother was Orthodox but his father was less so. 
 
00:17     He went to a Jewish school to supplement his secular 
education.  They observed Jewish holidays. He had some few cousins. 
 
00:18     After 1921 the people in Upper Silesia had to decide if 
they wanted to live in Poland or Germany. His family celebrated 
holidays with just the immediate family.  His oldest brother lived 
in Hamburg with an uncle was very rich and had no children. 
 
00:19     In 1936 Bruno went to South Africa, in 1945 to America 
(California) and died in 1958.  There was anti-Semitism before the 
war, like in many other countries.  He had non-Jewish friends in 
school. 
 
00:20     Non-Jews respected his athletic abilities.  He belonged 
to Jewish sports organizations (Naccabia) and sang in the synagogue 
choir. 
 
00:21     Anti-Jewish remarks were common but Carl defended himself 
physically and was always very athletic. 
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00:22     When he was 16 or 17 he had an incident with an 
Anti-Semitic teacher:  one day the d__smissal bell rang and he 
stood up to leave though the teacher was still speaking.  The 
teacher yelled at him and told him he was only a guest in Germany. 
Carl argued he was also a good German and that his father was 
wounded fighting for Germany in WWI. 
 
00:23     Carl tried to speak to the Dean of the school but he did 
not get any help, but he was not punished either. 
 
00:24     His father had a history cf defending himself and taught 
his sons "Don't let anyone take you."  The parents were not eager 
for Carl to flee but they felt they had no other choice. 
 
00:25     The family already had experience with one son being 
arrested and sent to a concentration camp. The Jews knew about the 
concentration camps and everyone knew things were going to get 
worse. 
 
00:26     People saw beatings and tortures of Jews on the street 
and parents encouraged their children to escape. 
 
00:27     One brother had already escaped to Palestine.  He had 
been the first one to leave in 19-5.  One brother went to South 
Africa.  Herbert was in Belgium.  Zigbert stayed home because he 
was married and had a child.  He ended up in Auschwitz. 
 
00:28     Carl corresponded with his parents between Belgium and 
Germany in 1939 (February through May). In Belgium the government 
passed a law that all single persons had to go to a prison area 
near the border. There were about: 1000 prisoners there and he 
stayed there about a year. 
 
00:29     The camp was not so bad, he just was not free. When the 
war broke out people began to flee.   The gates were opened and 
passports returned to the prisoners when the Germans 
attacked.(5/10/40)  The barracks had been bombed but the bombs did 
not explode. 
 
00:30     Stuka planes strafed 1:he roads.   Carl had a German 
passport and was arrested as a spy.  He was taken to Antwerp and 
then taken to France just ahead of the German advance. 
 
00:31     He was sent to Orleon to a hospital camp where wounded 
French soldiers were.  French soldiers beat him. 
 
00:32     He and others were taken to Saint Ciprianne (ph) by the 
Spanish border by the Pyrennes.   Spanish refugees who had fled 
Franco were encamped there. 
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00:33     He was reunited with his brother Herbert who had been 
sent there from Antwerp.   In August they tried to escape to 
Toulouse in southern France.  The Jewish community there helped 
them and gave them food. 
 
00:34     There was a refugee camp there but everyone had to tell 
where they came from.   He was arrested by guards from Saint 
Ciprianne and brought back and punished.  He almost drowned in a 
barrack right on the water during a storm when a dijk broke. French 
soldiers on boats saved him. 
 
00:35     He was then taken to a camp called Gurs, near Lourdes in 
the Pyrennes.  Conditions in Saint Ciprianne were not so bad.  They 
did have vegetables and sometimes the bread was stale, but the 
conditions were much better than in Poland and Germany in the 
camps.  He slept on the ground but it was summertime. 00:36     In 
Gurs conditions were different.  The ground was full of clay and 
the rainwater did not get absorbed.  He did not stay there long. 
 
00:37    France was divided into free and occupied zones. Marshall 
Petain was in charge of the free zone and the other zone was 
occupied by the Nazis. 
 
00:38    Conditions were not good but he was not guarded by Nazis. 
There were rats in Gurs that jumped on the prisoners.  Prisoners 
ate soup and bread, and it was cold and windy up in the Pyrennes. 
He was taken to work in a place in southern France called Gabaray 
(ph) where he worked with gas bombs. 
 
00:39    He wore a mask when he worked there.  The Germans ordered 
the gas bombs be loaded and dumped into the Mediterranean.  They 
worked in groups of 5 loading 250 pound bombs.  His fingernails got 
crushed doing this work. 
 
00:40    They loaded about 20,000 bombs for shipment but the bombs 
were returned so the prisoners had to unload the bombs.  They were 
later ordered to load the bombs again to be transported and dumped. 
He thinks the bombs were finally dumped in the Mediterranean Sea. 
 
00:41    In 1942 Hitler ordered all Jews to be deported to Poland. 
He was taken in a train to the Drancy camp near Paris and was there 
for about 3 weeks until he was deported to Poland. 
 
00:42    He was sent  to  a work  camp and  later to  Chevinay  (a 
satellite of Auschwitz).  He stayed there for about a year. 
 
00:43     In Drancy they slept on the floor but they were in French 
hands.  Conditions were different in German hands.  Some tried to 
escape but were caught.  One escapee was whipped about 60 times. 
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00:44     One prisoner disappeared.  Carl thought he was dead but 
he saw the man after the war and heard his story; he escaped and 
hid in a cattle wagon that took him to Berlin where he hid for a 
while.  He was caught and sent to Auschwitz. 
 
00:45     They were "musselmen" i.e. all skin and bones. 
 
00:46     They worked putting new rails down for trains. When they 
arrived  in Poland  from France  they still  had  some of their 
belongings.  He hid his belongings under the barrack. 
 
00:47     He had a book with his name on it.  This book was found 
and he was taken before the Juden Elster (?)  (who was also a 
prisoner but was responsible for other prisoners).  He was punished 
with 15 lashes on his buttocks. 
 
00:48     In order to survive prisoners organized exchanges of 
whatever they had with civilian Polish workers who were in the 
camps.  Carl stayed there for about a year.  Prisoners wore the 
paper cement bags as insulation so they would not freeze. 
 
00:49     Being athletic helped him to survive.  Carl's parents had 
been sent to Theresienstadt.  There was a civilian commander who 
always sought the best workers for his crews.  Carl knew he was a 
murderer.  After working for this commander one day Carl went to 
the Juden Eldester. 
 
00:50     He had a pick with him from his labor work when he went 
to the Elster.   This pick caught Carl's glasses and broke them. He 
asked for help because he could not work well without his glasses. 
 
00:51     In Chrzanow there were still Jews in the ghetto and the 
Juden Elster sent him there for glasses.  While there a Jewish girl 
approached him and asked if she could do anything for him. 
 
00:52     She took the address of his parents in Breslau. Zigbert 
answered the letter the girl wrote and told her the parents had 
been sent to Theresienstadt. She also got a package to Carl from 
his family. 
 
00:53     This girl found out that Zigbert went on the last 
transport from Breslau to Auschwitz. 
 
00:54     In July, 1943, Carl was sent to Auschwitz.  There he was 
stripped and his possessions were taken away except for a small 
photo of his family which he folded up and hid in his mouth. 
 
00:55     He passed through the selection and was tattooed.  A work 
detail was taken to Warsaw to clean up the remains of the ghetto. 
He managed to keep his family photo with him until the last weeks 
of the war. (a brother managed to ;ave a print) 
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00:56    Prisoners had to clean up the bricks and wire for re-use. 
He stayed in Warsaw until July, 1'344.  The Jews (in Warsaw) had 
lived underground and while Carl wa; there the Nazis found a mother 
and child in hiding.  They were shot right away. 
 
00:57    There was a typhus epidemic and a quarantine in December, 
1943.  Thousands died.  The prisoners stayed in a concentration 
camp built right in the former ghetto. 
 
00:58      He went back recently to see the streets where he had 
been. 
 
00:59    Metal from the houses had been taken to the what had been 
the Jewish cemetery.  He was able to remember his bearings even 
after all the years and all the changes in rebuilt Warsaw. 
 
01:00     Some workers found gold hidden the bricks and this gold 
they traded for food. 
 
01:01     The SS command was changed and some were shot for having 
traded for gold. 
 
01:02      Hungarian Jews were brought to Warsaw.  In July, 1944 
there was an uprising in Poland but it did not work in part because 
the Russians were on the other side of the river and did not cross 
to the Poles. 
 
01:03    Prisoners who could not walk were shot.  Prisoners walked 
for 6 days from Warsaw.  They had wooden shoes which they took off 
because it was too hot. 
 
01:04      They had bread but no water.  One day they came to a 
river and those that strayed too f~r into the river were shot by 
the guards. 
 
01:05    The next night they were so thirsty they used their hands 
to dig for ground water.  On the 6th day it rained and everyone got 
soaked.  With their wet blankets, 90 people were put into a cattle 
wagon. 
 
01:06    People were drinking their own urine.  They had to lay in 
the fetal position and anyone who moved was struck, and sometimes 
killed, by the guards. 
 
01:07     A German Kapo (political prisoner) saved his life when 
Carl moved to shift his position.  The guard stuck him but the Kapo 
talked him out of killing Carl. 
 
01:08     The train stopped and there were Wehrmacht soldiers that 
gave them hot tea.  Boiling tea fell on Carl's chest and he got 
burned.  Prisoners were then taken to Dachau.  The Germans at the 
station had never seen anything like these prisoners. 
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01:09     Because of the burns he was treated well and sent to a 
better camp; Allach (ph), which was a satellite of Dachau.  The 
other prisoners there were Hungarian and he was German so that 
might have been why he was treated better. 
 
01:10     He had a position there as a commanderscribe. There was 
factory work, carrying cement, etc.  He stayed there about a year. 
 
01:11     When this camp was liquidated they were transported to 
the Alps.  His transport was liberated by Americans on April 29, 
1945, just days before the end of the war. 
 
01:12     He was liberated by a tan]c division.  Being a German Jew 
helped him.   One German (civilian) meister from his home town 
warned him about wearing glasses. 
 
01:13     Carl thereafter would take off his glasses and hold them 
if he was in danger. 
 
01:14     Most Jews knew enough Yiddish/German to manage, except 
perhaps Italian and Dutch Jews who were killed right away. 
 
01:15    Before the war he had not traveled outside of Germany. He 
had studied French in school and that helped him during the war. 
 
01:16      After the war he went to Munich because he heard that 
there were Jews in Munich that had survived Theresienstadt.  He 
also went to Feldafing, which was a liberation camp. 
 
01:17      In Munich he met someone who told him his parents had 
survived.  He went to Feldafing to get permission to travel. 
 
01:18    He went to Frankfurt au Main and there recognized someone 
from his home town. 
 
01:19     The man told Carl his parents were in Berlin.  Carl went 
to Bergen-Belsen to prepare to cross into the Russian section to 
get to Berlin. 
 
01:20     He made contact with a man who Carl later learned was a 
killer.  This man told him he could cross into the Russian section. 
They were caught by Russian guards 
 
01:21     Carl had a food package for his parents but the Russians 
did not take it. 
 
01:22     He was put into a prison with Germans from Riga. He did 
not know about Riga at that time and only later realized that he 
had probably been with SS guards. 
 
01:23     Carl heard a story: the Germans came with a girl and the 
Russians tried to rape her but she hit them.  The men were released 
after three days but not the girl.  She had probably been killed. 
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01:24    He met some other Germans and he went with them to try to 
get into Berlin.  He was caught again but was somehow able to keep 
his food package. 
 
01:25     He made it to Berlin and found his parents in an old age 
home.   He stayed for 3 months but his mother told him to leave 
since there was no future for him in Berlin. 
 
01:26    His father had been wounded in WWI and was an invalid and 
had worked as a tailor.  Somehow the parents survived. 
 
01:27     To go back he had to again cross the border into the  
English zone. After the war Carl learned that Zigbert had been  
killed on the death march. Zigbert and his family perished. 
 
01:28     Carl met his wife in Bergen-Belsen. He wanted to go to   
Belgium to see his brother Herbert. 
 
01:29     After Carl was arrested in Toulouse, his brother escaped  
to Belgium. Herbert and his wife survived underground with some   
papers his wife had. The papers said that she was not Jewish and   
that gave Herbert some protection. 
 
01:30     In Bergen-Belsen he met some people from the Jewish   
Brigade working to get Jews into Palestine. He borrowed a Jewish   
Brigade uniform and pretended to be asleep on the train when he   
crossed the border, since he had no papers. 
 
01:31     He made it into Belgium. His wife-to-be followed and   
they married there. They worked illegally in Belgium. 
 
01:32     In October, 1950, they came to the US and went to Boston. 
 
01:33     Carl had a friend from the camps who was in Boston. Since  
he had been in Belgium he lost the right to come to the US as a  
displaced person. 
 
01: 34    He had a blood relative in Monticello, N.Y. and he got  
papers for Carl to come to the States. His parents died in Berlin. 
Before his death Carl's father, because he was over 65 years old, 
was able to travel to Hamburg to see Carl before he moved to the   
US . Carl thought that perhaps h is father might want to leave  
Berlin but he did not want to go to the US. 
 
01:35     (In response to the interviewer's question. . . ) the  
hardest time for Carl was in Warsaw because whenever any escape 
attempts were made the prisoners were forced to stay out in the   
cold, sometimes all night. 
 
01:36     Also, the typhus epidemic in Warsaw caused the deaths of 
thousands . Prisoners were laying in the barracks and dying. They  
were taken to the camp doctor to have their pulses checked. 
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01:37     They could not find a pulse for Carl so they let him stay  
and rest for a week. 
 
01:38     A Greek Jew reported to the blockmeister that Carl had a  
photo . This blockmeister recognized Carl's brother Herbert form  
Buchenwald (where they had been together before) and then treated  
Carl better. 
 
01:39     If there would not have been a war Carl would have stayed  
in Germany. 
 
01:40     His wife's family was wiped out except for 1 sister.   
Herbert lived in Boston until he died of a heart attack. 
 
01:41     The girl who helped Carl in Chrzanow, (he later learned  
from the girl's sister) died with her mother in the gas chamber. 
 
01:42     Carl has some photos and documents:  from 1929, an 
athletic achievement certificate signed by President Hindenburg. 
 
01:43     His mother was able to send a package, which included 
these papers, to Belgium to Carl's brother. The brother saved   
them. 
 
01:44     There is a photo taken in 1950 in Belgium, just prior to  
coming to the US. 
 
01:45     A 1933 athletic award he earned in Breslau has the  
swastikas on it (displayed for the video camera). Carl still also  
has a Jewish diploma, written in Hebrew and German. 
.END. 
� 
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